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Recreation Director Again
Proposes Reorganization

by James Giese

Cooperators Nationwide Check Out the Local Co-ops

BUDGET Pet Expo Is Huge Success
As Dogs and Owners Dance

by Jim Swensen

by Altoria Bell Ross

What Goes On
Monday, May 20

7 p.m., Recycling and
Environment Advisory
Committee, Community
Center

8 p.m., Final Budget
Work Session, Municipal
Building
Wednesday, May 22

8 p.m., Final Budget
Work Session (continued
only if necessary), followed
by executive session, Com-
munity Center
Thursday, May 23

7:30 p.m., GHI Board of
Directors Meeting, GHI
Boardroom

Greenbelt’s kinfolk came
clean across the country and
even crossed the border for the
town’s recent co-op wing-ding.
The reunion, sponsored by the
National Cooperative Business
Association (NCBA) in Wash-
ington, D.C., brought 25
people from brother and sister
co-ops and cooperative devel-
opment organizations in 11
states, the District of Columbia,
and Canada to tour and learn
about six of Greenbelt’s seven
co-ops.  The reunion was part
of NCBA’s Future Co-op Lead-
ers program held April 23 to
27 in conjunction with the
2002 Cooperative Conference
in Washington, D.C.

On April 26, Leta Mach,
Greenbelt resident and NCBA
education director, led repre-
sentatives from credit unions,
food, housing, education and
recreation, health care workers,
and farming co-ops to the
Greenbelt City Council cham-
bers to hear Greenbelt co-op
board members and employees

explain how their respective co-
ops function.  Board President
Jim Cassells and Manager Bob
Davis represented the Greenbelt
Consumer Cooperative (Greenbelt
supermarket/pharmacy); General
Manager Gretchen Overdurff and
Contracts Specialist Kathy
Linkenhoker, Greenbelt Homes,
Inc.; Board President Jim Giese,
the Greenbelt Cooperative Pub-
lishing Association (Greenbelt
News Review); and Board Presi-
dent Jerry Rice, the Greenbelt
Federal Credit Union.

After the forum, the coopera-
tors wandered around the com-
munity and into the grocery store
and credit union.  They then ate
lunch at the New Deal Café,
where manager Terri Rutledge
discussed the co-op’s operations.
The future leaders also sat in
pint-size chairs and greeted pupils
at the Greenbelt Nursery School
as director Pat Schreiber de-
scribed how parent cooperators
take part in their children’s edu-
cation.  The day ended with a
tour of the GHI home of Jill

Stevenson, NCBA’s assistant di-
rector of communication.

In addition to the trip to
Greenbelt, participants, including
Greenbelt resident Altoria Bell
Ross, director of publications at
the National Association of Hous-
ing Cooperatives, attended the
annual meetings of NCBA at the

Sphinx Club in Washington,
D.C., the National Cooperative
Bank at the French Embassy, and
the Cooperative Hall of Fame in-
duction ceremony at the National
Press Club.  They also visited
legislators’ offices on Capitol Hill
on behalf of co-ops.

The Future Co-op Leaders

program is a component of
NCBA’s education outreach
specifically designed for em-
ployees and board members of
co-ops.  NCBA is a national
membership association that
represents co-ops across all sec-
tors of the economy.

Greenbelt resident and National Cooperative Business Association (NCBA) education direc-

tor Leta Mach (far left) with NCBA's Future Co-op Leaders at the GHI home of Jill Stevenson,

also of NCBA, on April 26 after a tour of some of Greenbelt's other co-ops.

The Greenbelt City Council
celebrated May Day by spending
four hours plodding through the
Recreation Department budget in
a work session attended by one
citizen, two reporters and a lot of
recreation staffmembers.  All
councilmembers were present.
The review engendered little ob-
jection to the proposed recreation
program or division among the
councilmembers.  It gave Recre-
ation Director Harry G. Irving
and his professional staff an op-
portunity to set forth their many
accomplishments and budget
needs — both those included in
the budget by City Manager
Michael P. McLaughlin and those
that were not.  Irving once again
submitted his proposal to reorga-
nize the department.

In the only action of the night,
council, at the urging of
Councilmember Edward Putens,
rejected a staff proposal to in-
crease the senior daily admission
rate at the Greenbelt Aquatic and
Fitness Center by 25 cents during
the non-summer months and 50
cents in the summer.  Mayor
Judith Davis noted that it was the
only resident daily admission rate
that staff had proposed to in-
crease.  Not mentioned was that
when the other rates had been in-
creased in a prior year, council re-
fused to increase the senior rate.

A proposed increase of three
percent across the board for all
passholders appeared to meet

with no objection from the coun-
cil.  The members also appeared
to support the establishment of a
new daily admission category,
young adult, for ages 14 to 17,
with a fee in between that of a
youth and an adult.

Aquatic Center Supervisor
George Rogala put forth the idea
that instead of annual passes ex-
piring all at one time after Labor
Day and the cost of passes sold
during the year being prorated for
the remainder of the pass year,
passes sold at anytime be for a
one-year term and the full fee
charged.  He felt that another
$53,000 would have been realized
last year if that had happened.
Councilmembers appeared skeptical.

Reorganization

Irving had proposed a reorga-
nization of the department last
December when former Assistant
Director Harry James had retired.
Council refused to consider it at
that time, requesting it be pre-
sented with the budget.  Irving
reviewed his proposal, which
calls for the creation of two assis-
tant directors, but no increase in
the number of full-time employ-
ees.  In addition, the department
would be restructured to divide it
between programming and opera-
tions, each directed by an assis-
tant director.  Under program-
ming would be the sub-sections
of therapeutic recreation,

See PET EXPO, page 2

Mayor Proclaims
Public Works

Week May 19-25
Public Works Week 2002 will

be celebrated in Greenbelt the
week of May 19 through 25.
The theme of the week is “Com-
mitted to Our Community.”
Mayor Judith Davis presented a
proclamation to Greenbelt Public
Works Director Kenny Hall at the
city council meeting on May 13.
Davis said the city recognizes
that Public Works activities “play
a significant role in making
Greenbelt a special place to live.”
She added that citizens appreciate
the excellence of the city em-
ployees in Public Works and
urged citizens to show this by
learning more about the issues
involved in the role of Public
Works and its contribution to our
quality of life.

Greenbel t ’s
first city-spon-
sored Pet Expo
provided a day
of fun for
adults, children,
and their dogs,
while also en-
couraging re-
sponsible pet
ownership.

The event,
which took
place at the Community Center
last Saturday from 11 a.m. to 3
p.m., included such events as a
canine police demonstration, a
canine musical freestyle where
dogs danced with their owners,
and a flyball demonstration in-
volving a competition between
humans and dogs to retrieve a
tennis ball and cross the finish
line first. Jon Walter and his su-
pervisor from Amusements by
Pony Express erected an inflat-
able Moon Bounce that proved
popular to many young children.

There were at least two dem-
onstrations of flyball. The one
that began at 2:30 p.m. started
off with a race between the chil-
dren and the dogs. The children
had a slight advantage because
they got to run on flat land,
whereas the dogs had to jump
over four small hurdles before
bumping their noses into a rubber
contraption which then fed them
the tennis ball they needed to re-
trieve. The humans simply
plucked a tennis ball out of a

bucket.
In the first

race a girl
beat the dog
by a wide
margin. In
the second, a
young boy
was left in
the dust by
his canine
competitor. In
the next race

a very fast dog named Cowjazz
Little Lena slammed her nose
into the machine and returned to
the finish mark while her human
rival had barely passed the half-
way point.

The dogs had different styles
and levels of competing. One dog
that appeared to be at least part-
golden retriever leapt high over
the low hurdles, resulting in a
prancing motion that slowed her
progress. Other dogs demon-
strated amusing knowledge of
competition rules, such as one
dog that dropped the ball imme-
diately upon crossing the finish
line, the way a football player
might drop a football after a
touchdown.

At one point, Peter L. Will-
iams, Lena’s owner, thought it
was time for humans to even the
score.  “Someone said I can’t
beat my own dog so I’m going
to have to take that challenge,”
he boasted. Despite a clear ten-
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The Old Curmudgeon
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"Everyone else 'Dances with Wolves' . . . in

Greenbelt they dance with dogs!"

Week of May 17

OLD GREENBELT
THEATRE

301-474-9744 • 301-474-9745
129 Centerway

www.pgtheatres.com

Friday
Monsoon Wedding
*5:00,  7:25, 9:45

Saturday
Monsoon Wedding

*2:30, *5:00,  7:25, 9:45

Sunday
Monsoon Wedding
*2:30, *5:00, 7:25

Monday - Thursday
Monsoon Wedding 7:30

*These shows at $4.00

Starts Friday Monsters Ball

Monsoon Wedding (R)

○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○

GREENBELT VIDEO
301-441-9446

114 Centerway, Roosevelt Center
Mon-Sat 11am-9pm  Sun 12-6pm

Harry Potter VHS & DVD - May 28th
Lowest Price Around

Special Orders for All Occasions
"Teachers" Special

○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○

Videos

FaxingCopying

DVDs

Life slowed down wonderfully
last Saturday, when a large col-
lection of well-behaved dogs and
proud owners came together to
enjoy one another in sweet and
simple ways at the Pet Expo.
Held at the Community Center,
the event was sponsored by the
City of Greenbelt, Greenbelt Dog
Park Association and Greenbelt
Homes, Inc.

The dogs were smiling – if
you believe (as some do) that
dogs smile – and well they might
have, being allowed on the gym
stage for dancing to rock music
with their owners.  Some wore
colorful neckerchiefs for the oc-
casion, and it was one jolly sight,
the dancing.

Outside on the sunny lawn,
the dogs had a chance to try dif-

by Barbara Young

Dancing Dogs Star

ferent agility courses and to so-
cialize with other dogs.  Booths
set up in the breezy shade pro-
vided toenail-cutting for ten dol-
lars, dog treats for less, and much
useful, free information.

Seeming to know they were
stars for a day, the dogs, many of
them “rescued” animals, left their
anxieties at home and brought
their best behavior to the Expo.
With his wife, Celia, Police Chief
Jim Craze was seen enjoying the
occasion with their sweet black
dog, Lucy. Daisy, the large (res-
cued) Rottweiler with the gor-
geous coat, taught one and all
what a happy, peaceful pet a Rot-
tweiler can be.  Even a cute, rare
brown Pomeranian made friends
with her, as did Jake, a large
black Lab, and many other dogs.

Miniature Pet Zoo
In Community Center

Pet Day displays continued in-
side the Community Center
where the more quiet pets were
placed.  Small children seemed to
gravitate to the rabbit room
where rabbits, mostly caged, were
eyed from all sides with many
squeals of pleasure.

In the gym were more cages
of pets.  Under the windows
were cats, who, in typical cat
fashion, ignored the crowd
around them.  One lone ferret
was next to them.  It seemed dif-
ficult to keep inquisitive young-
sters from poking fingers at it,
encouraging it to move.

On the other side of the gym
were the more exotic pets and
several varieties of snakes such as
boas of different sizes and colors.
An albino snake was a peculiar
yellowish color with light orange
spots.

Tables of give-aways, pet care
information, etc. enticed people
to stop, look, and take away.

The Greenbelt Senior Softball
team overpowered the Bowie
Bronze 17 to 3 at Watkins Re-
gional Park.  John Strekel pitched
the entire nine innings for his
third win in three outings.  John
was a little wild in the early in-
nings but settled down to chalk
up three strikeouts.  The entire
Greenbelt team played a strong
and steady defensive and offen-
sive game.  Eleven players got
base hits with Ray Reed going 3
for 4.  John Benish 2 for 3,
James Roundtree 2 for 2 and
Don (Lefty) Smith’s triple pushed
in two runs.  Top batting honors
for the first three games to Jerry
Jenkins, Luis Rivera and John
Benish.   It looks like it’s going
to be an exciting season.

Standings
(As of 5/8/02)

Glen Burnie 3-0
Greenbelt 3-0
Harford County 2-1
Carroll County 2-1
Howard County 1-1
Bowie Silver 1-1
MD Old Liners 1-1
Catonsville 1-1
Parkville 1-1
Bel Air 1-2
Bowie Gold 0-2
Crownsville 0-2
Bowie Bronze 0-3

by Irv Salzberg

Greenbelt Senior Softball

PET EXPO continued from page 1

yard advantage, Williams barely
managed a dead-tie with Lena.

One six-year-old girl,
Samantha Nash, was so proud of
her first place against a puppy
beagle, she chanted, “I beat the
beagle.” (The beagle completed
the course after Samantha was
done.)

Another popular event was the
canine musical freestyle in which
dogs danced with their owners to
the tune of rock ‘n roll music.
One dog, which looked like a
husky, did repeated twirls on
stage to Dire Straits' “Twistin’ by
the Pool.” It appeared the owner
may have trained the dog to
make these turns by feeding it a
treat because the dog kept avidly
watching her hand as it twirled
around and around. In other
dances, dogs eagerly waltzed be-
tween their owners’ legs.

Pam Watson, who hosted the
event and who has six years’ ex-
perience as a canine choreogra-
pher, said there are two organiza-
tions that sponsor international
events in canine musical freestyle.
“The fun of canine sports is
building a working relationship
with your dog,” she said.

Dog Varieties

Various owners were more
than happy to talk about their
dogs.  Eva Fallon said she
brought her sizable Samoyed to
the expo because he was afraid
of other dogs and she wanted to
socialize him. She said that
Samoyeds are cold-weather dogs

from the northern mountains of
Iran. Bred for 2,000 years, they
are the oldest breed of dog, she
said. She added that her dog’s
metabolism varied from needing
four to five cups of food in the
winter to barely eating one cup
of food in the summer.

Dana Flanders said her 10-
pound, long-haired Harvanese,
Maggie, was descended from a
breed of dog that was owned
mostly by royalty in Cuba. She
said the breed has been in de-
cline since Castro came to power,
and added that a couple in Colo-
rado was responsible for helping
to breed and preserve the dog in
the United States.

Pet Organizations

“[Pet ownership] keeps us
from being selfish and totally
self-absorbed,” Flanders said.
Several organizations that teach
responsible pet ownership had
representatives at the Expo.
Margo Johnson of Alley Cat Al-
lies spoke of her organization’s
desire to provide a humane living
environment for feral cats, which
she said were cats that have
grown up in the wild and can not
be tamed. Lisa Schwartz of
Rocky’s Ferret Rescue & Shelter
said would-be ferret-owners
should know that, while cute as
pets, ferrets tend to live for eight
to nine years and need constant
care. She said her shelter houses
anywhere from 20 to 40 ferrets.

Bob and Laurie Wilson, volun-
teers at Greyhound Pets of

America, which they described as
the largest pet adoption agency in
the United States, proudly
showed off their greyhounds Jas-
mine, 10, and Petey, 9. Bob Wil-
son said racing dogs like his his-
torically would be put to sleep
once their racing careers ended
around age five. “The main thing
is that the country is learning
how great greyhounds are,” he
said, adding that greyhounds take
up little space, need little care
and are very people-oriented.

Celia Craze, director of plan-
ning and community develop-
ment, credits the Greenbelt Dog
Association, the Greenbelt
Homes, Inc. pet subcommittee,
and above all, new Greenbelt ani-
mal control officer Susie Hall for
making the Pet Expo event a suc-
cess. Hall said she was respon-
sible for contacting all the event
leaders and organizing the agenda
for the day.

Craze explained how she came
to adopt her dog Lucy. She saw
an advertisement on the Internet
for a 10- to 15-pound, half-span-
iel dog. When she arrived at the
pound to pick up the dog, she
was greeted by a 50-pound coon-
hound beagle. But when that dog
sat down in front of her and
looked her in the face, she was
hooked. She took the dog home,
a decision she said she has never
regretted. Craze said she would
encourage people looking for pets
to first visit their local animal
shelter.

A report from the Council of
Governments dated April 30 indi-
cates that recent precipitation has
substantially improved the
Potomac River flow. The report
states that a “Watch” level will
“probably need to stay in effect”

Potomac River Flow Much Improved
unless above average rainfall oc-
curs for the next 60 to 90 days.
The report concludes that it is
highly unlikely that drought con-
ditions will get to the “Warning”
level.
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Community Events

GIGANTIC YARD SALE!
The residents of Windsor Green will be

participating in a HUGE YARD SALE on:

SATURDAY, MAY 18, 2002

9a.m. - 2p.m.

Look for: Clothing & accessories, household mer-

chandise & furnishings, children's toys, games,

books, etc.  Directions:  Greenbelt Rd., turn

right on Frankfort Dr. (across from E.R.H.S.).

Sale located in the parking lot at Community

Center.  RAIN DATE: Saturday, May 25th

Monday, May 20 6 p.m. O’s @ Lions
Tuesday, May 21 6 p.m. Indians @ A’s
Wednesday, May 22 6 p.m. Giants @ Cubs
Thursday, May 23 6 p.m. Tigers @ Cards
Friday, May 24 6 p.m. Lions @ Indians
Friday, May 24 7 p.m. Cubs @ A’s
Saturday, May 25 10 a.m. Giants @ O’s
Saturday, May 25 1 p.m. Team Tryouts

Standings

(As of Tuesday, May 14)

American League National League
  W - L W - L

Athletics  6 - 3 Lions 7 - 0
Orioles   4 - 3 Cards 7 - 2
Giants   3 - 6 Cubs 2 - 5
Tigers   2 - 4 Indians 1 - 9

Greenbelt  Baseball

Major League Schedule

All games will be played at McDonald Field this week.

At the Library
Tuesday, May 21, 7 p.m.

Cliffhangers for ages 5 to 8.
Wednesday, May 22, 10:15

a.m. Cuddletime for ages 12 to
24 months with caregiver.

Thursday, May 23, 10:15 a.m.
Teddy Bears Picnic. Newborns to
5-year-olds and families. Join par-
ticipants on the front lawn for the
annual Teddy Bears Parade, a
drawing for a teddy bear, and
other activities.

Nursery School Run
To Be Annual Event

Greenbelt Nursery School will
hold its first annual 5K Run on
Saturday, May 18 at 8 a.m., rain
or shine, at Lake Artemesia.  The
course begins at the 94th Aero
Squadron Restaurant in College
Park.  It is a measured loop
course, a mostly flat paved bike
path from College Park Airport
around the lake.

The school is sponsoring this
run to mark its 60th anniversary
as a parent co-op.  Awards  will
go to the top three male and fe-
male runners overall, and also to
the top three men and women in
the following age groups: 19 and
under; 20 to 29; 30 to 39; 40 to
49; 50 to 59; and 60 and over.
Refreshments will be served after
the run, near the finish line.

The public is invited to par-
ticipate in this event. Participants
may walk or run as they choose.
There is a registration fee.  To
get the official entry form plus
rules and directions, contact
Greenbelt Nursery School at 301-
474-5570.  To register online,
visit the school’s website at
www.greenbelt.com/gnsk

Greenbelt Nursery School is a
nonprofit, parent co-op pre-school
licensed by the Maryland State
Department of Education.  It of-
fers programs for children ages 2
through 4.  The child-to-staff ra-
tio is 6:1.  The school is now ac-
cepting applications for Septem-
ber 2002.

For more information, call
Elaine at 301-474-5570.

Make a Difference
At Greenbelt Park

Come enjoy the outdoors with
several projects including painting
picnic tables, park clean-up, and
other opportunities to help
Greenbelt Park. Volunteers make
a difference.

Meet at the ranger station near
the campground on Saturday,
May 18, at 10 a.m. For directions
or more information, call
Greenbelt Park at 301-344-3944.

Golden Age Club
by Bunny Fitzgerald

The Golden Age Club enjoyed
an interesting meeting on May 8
after the traditional opening by
President Ima Davis.

Joe Rimar answered questions
from the members about writing
and publishing his book of poetry
“Sands of Time.” Rimar started
writing as a young boy but kept
it a secret because he didn’t want
to be called a “sissy.” As a stu-
dent, he filled in a book report
with a poem and got a good
grade. He continued writing the
rest of his life and always wanted
to have a book published. With
the help and encouragement of
his wife, Ellie, he has accom-
plished his dream. Bill Souser
has worked with Joe and pro-
duced a collection with beautiful,
computerized backgrounds. Bill
read the poems “Sunrise-Sunset”
and “Beeche’s Mountain.” Joe
then signed books for the mem-
bers and accepted their congratu-
lations.

Bill Sanders of Six Flags gave
out discount tickets and fliers.
There are jobs available at Six
Flags, both part-time and full-
time, for the summer.

Ernie Varda, activities chair,
has been working on suggestions
for meetings. There will be Bingo
at the May 22 meeting and other
activities planned for the future.
There are openings on the May
30 trip to the Botanic Gardens.
Lori Moran announced a trip to
the Kennedy Center on July 21
to see “Shear Madness.” The 50/
50 winners were Rose Haber and
Tom Moran.

Sunshine co-chairs Ken and
Pearl Keeney sent cards to Helen
Starnes, Betty Down and Rose
Remenick. Good to see Betty
Down back at the meetings.

President Ima Davis thanked
everyone for participating in the
activities that make the Golden
Age Club great. A special thank
you to Vice-President Florence
Holly for her dedication to the
club.

Software Questions
Will Be Answered

Greenbelt Internet Access Co-
operative (GIAC) will hold a free
information exchange session
with experts in such software ar-
eas as Excel, Word, WordPerfect,
and Outlook Express. It will be
on Thursday, May 23 from 7 to
8:30 p.m. at the Community Cen-
ter in the Senior Classroom. Send
software questions to
giac@greenbelt.com, or call
GIAC’s voice mail at 301-419-
8044, by Monday, May 20. To
request further information call
GIAC’s voice mail.

GIAC Nominations
Are Now Open

The annual meeting of
Greenbelt Internet Access Coop-
erative (GIAC) will be held
Wednesday, June 5 at 6:30 p.m.
in the dining room of the Com-
munity Center.

Five positions will be voted on
at the meeting, and refreshments
will be served.  Nominations for
the positions are being accepted.
The positions and persons run-
ning at press time are:  vice-
president, Mary Camp (seeking
re-election); treasurer, Peggy
Bates (seeking re-election); secre-
tary, Leonie Pennie (seeking re-
election); director Anne Anderson
(seeking re-election); and director,
open.

Anyone who would like to
nominate someone for these posi-
tions should e-mail the nomina-
tion to GIAC at
GIAC@greenbelt.com by Friday,
May 24.

Jump Rope Classes
Free drop-in classes in Double

Dutch and single-rope jump rope
instruction are available for
Greenbelt residents on Mondays,
6 to 8 p.m., at the Springhill
Lake Recreation Center and Sat-
urdays, 1 to 3 p.m., at the
Greenbelt Youth Center.  Classes
designed for ages 6 to 18 will be
held on May 20, May 25, June 3,
June 8, June 10 and June 17.
Non-residents may also enroll for
a small fee.  Instructors will be
the Greenbelt Sity Stars, a com-
petitive team for 11 years.

Jump rope is an exciting and
effective workout.  It takes a little
practice at first, but if the partici-
pants are patient, they will dis-
cover a fitness tool that takes
them to a whole new level of
physical ability and confidence.
Jump rope will help participants
in all sports by improving timing,
hand/eye/foot coordination, bal-
ance, speed, strength, flexibility,
focus and endurance.

Double Dutch is a jump rope
sport which involves two rope
turners turning two ropes in an
eggbeater motion around one or
two jumpers.  It requires an intri-
cate display of skill, agility and
strength; encourages creativity,
teamwork and sportsmanship; and
develops physical fitness and
mental discipline.

Students can register in person
before the class or on the Web at
www.greenbeltsitystars.com.  For
more information, contact Kim
Bradshaw at 301-503-6962.

GHI Notes
There will be a community

wide Open House on May 19
from 12:30 to 4 p.m.

The Member & Community
Relations Committee will meet
May 21 at 7:30 p.m. in the GHI
Conference Room.

The GHI Board of Directors
will meet May 23 at 7:30 p.m. in
the Board Room.

The next informational semi-
nar for prospective GHI members
is scheduled for Saturday, May
18 at 11 a.m. in the GHI Board
Room.

Members are welcome to at-
tend committee and board meet-
ings.

Nature Walk Goes
To Hollywood Swamp

A plant nature walk through
the Hollywood swamp will take
place on Saturday, May 18 from
10 a.m. to 2 p.m.  Sponsored by
CCRIC (Citizens to Conserve and
Restore Indian Creek) and the
Maryland Native Plant Society,
the walk will take note of the va-
riety of plant communities and
uncommon species such as the
basket oak, swamp white oak and
bog chickweed, which has not
been found elsewhere in Mary-
land.  This swamp along Indian
Creek is a significant breeding
area for salamanders and five
turtle species.

Persons interested in this walk,
to be led by Lou Aronica,
Meghan Tice and Rod Simons,
should meet at the Beltway Plaza
parking lot near PetsMart. Bring
watertight footwear, drinking wa-
ter and a snack.

CCRIC also has planned bird
walks to the site on June 2, Au-
gust 11 and October 13.

Hike the Green Belt
The Committee to Save the

Green Belt will be leading a one-
hour hike through the original
184-acres of the Green Belt.
Long pants are suggested.  The
hike begins Saturday, May 18 at
noon.

For information call Paul at
301-474-6708.

Greenbelt School
Has Family Fun Day

Come join the fun at
Greenbelt Elementary School on
Saturday, May 18.  There will be
games for the children, the
school’s famous cake walk, food,
silent auction with Redskin and
Bowie Baysox tickets and a yard
sale.  The fun starts at 10 a.m.
and ends at 2 p.m.

For information call 301-345-
7569.

GREENBELT SWIM TEAM

Summer Registration will be held

Wed., May 22 and Thurs., May 23

5:00 - 6:00 p.m.

at the Indoor Pool.

We have space available for

swimmers ages 5 - 18.

Please come to registration prepared to

show the coaches your swimming skills!

PRELIMINARY AGENDA

MEETING OF GHI BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Thursday, May 23, 2002

7:30 p.m.

GHI Board Room

Regular board meetings are open to members.

GDC Meeting

•  Set date for Annual Stockholders Meeting    Action

•  1st Quarter Statement

GHI Key Agenda Items

(Immediately following GDC Meeting)

•  Set Summer Meeting Schedule

•  Designation of GDC Stockholders

•  Request for Exception - 45H Ridge Road

•  Surplus Distribution

Celebrate Spring!

Greenbelt Nursery School 5K Run

Saturday, May 18

8 am at Lake Artemesia

Advance registration $20; $25 on May 18.

To register on line www.greenbelt.com/gnsk

To pick up entry forms, call 301-474-5570.

Packet pickup Friday May 17, 4 to 7 pm at School,

15 Crescent Road, Greenbelt;

or Saturday, May 18, 6:30 am at 94th

Aero Squadron parking lot, College Park.

For information, call Ditte at 301-474-0988.
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ST. HUGH’S CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, Md.

Daily Mass: As announced

Sacrament of Reconciliation: Saturday 3:45-4:45 p.m.

Rev. Thomas F. Crowley, Pastor

Rev. R. Scott Hurd, Pastoral Associate

Part Time Ministry

MASS SCHEDULE:
Sunday 8, 9:30, 11 a.m.

Saturday 5 p.m.

 Barbara Wells and

Jaco B. ten Hove,

co-ministers

Paint Branch Unitarian

Universalist Church

3215 Powder Mill Road,

Beltsville/Adelphi (301-937-3666)

Welcomes you to our open,

nurturing community

May 19, 10 a.m.

"Coming of Age Service"

Natilie Fenimore, director of Religious

Education with co-ministers and COA class

HOLY CROSS LUTHERAN CHURCH

6905 Greenbelt Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770
Fax 301-220-0694 • E-mail myholycross@erols.com

www.erols.com/myholycross

Rev. Stephen H. Mentz, Pastor (301) 345-5111

Sundays
Worship:  8:30 a.m.

Education Hour: 10:00 a.m.
Worship: 11:15 a.m.

Wednesdays
Worship: 7:30 p.m.

A Stephen Ministry Congregation

Catholic

Community

of Greenbelt

MASS

Sundays 10 A.M.

Municipal Building

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Daniel Hamlin, Pastor

Greenbelt Community Church

Hillside & Crescent Roads

Phone: 301-474-6171 mornings
Sunday Worship

10:15 a.m.

"A church of the open mind, the warm heart,
the aspiring soul, and the social vision..."

Rev. DaeHwa Park, Pastor

UNITED METHODIST CHURCH

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

301-474-9410

                   SUNDAY

Children and Adults

Bible Study      9:30 am

Worship Service     11:00 am

Tues. Lectionary Study 8:00 a.m.

Wed. Prayer Meeting    6:45 p.m.

Thurs. Disciple Bible

            Study 6:45 p.m.

HANDICAPPED ACCESSIBLE

www.gbgm-UMC.org/mowatt                    SERMON:   "Spirit Upon All"
                   Contemporary Service and Friendship Dinner

"Romeo and Juliet" Bombs
In Production as Farce

by Sabine Hentrich

Baha'i Faith

Information about the Baha’i Faith is on the
World Wide Web at http://www.bahai.org/

Greenbelt Baha’i Community

P.O. Box 245

Greenbelt, MD 20770

301-345-2918      301-220-3160

"O Brethren!  Be forbearing one
with another and set not your

affection on things below.  Pride
not yourselves in your glory,

and be not ashamed of
abasement.  By My beauty!  I
have created all things from
dust, and to dust will I return

them again.""
-Baha'i Sacred Writings

Congregation
Mishkan Torah

10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770, 301-474-4223
Rabbi Jonathan Cohen Cantor Phil Greenfield

A warm, comfortable and involved congregation
Creative nursery school for two to four year olds
Pre-K to post-confirmation education program
First year school FREE for one child
Reconstructionist/Conservative affiliation

www.mishkantorah.org
Services: Friday, 8 p.m.; Saturday, 9:30 a.m.

Family, 7:30 first Friday of the month

Congratulations to Greenbelt
resident Ana Preger, who will
transfer to the University of Bal-
timore after graduating from
Prince George’s Community Col-
lege later this month.  The 21-
year-old honor student recently
received the Wilson Scholarship,
which will cover full in-state tu-
ition and provide her with an ad-
ditional $1,500 per year.

Congratulations to Assistant to
City Manager David Moran, who
received a Certificate of Appre-
ciation from the Maryland Mu-
nicipal League (MML).  Moran
was honored for his dedicated
service on MML’s 2002 Legisla-
tive Committee.

A Review

“Romeo and Juliet” is one of
William Shakespeare’s best-
known tragedies and needs no
summary — most theater lovers
have seen a production of it
somewhere and sometime. How-
ever, the Rude Mechanicals’ pro-
duction of the famous love story,
which played on Mother’s Day
weekend at the Greenbelt Arts
Center, was barely recognizable.
Had they titled it “Mercutio the
Offensive,” few people would
have known they were seeing a
Shakespearean play.

This production had many
contemporary undertones: hard
rock music, biker clothing, skate-
boards, channel surfing, and an
abundance of body piercing. The
feuding parties’ weapons of
choice, however, had not been
changed from those of the origi-
nal productions.  It looked ridicu-
lous to see a biker-style Capulet
or Montague with a sword and
dagger on a skateboard.

Director Jaki Demarest, who
also played Mercutio, changed
and cut Shakespeare’s dialogue
and characters. New love affairs
between supporting actors blos-
somed, for instance. Demarest
also changed the gender of two
of the characters — Mercutio
(Romeo’s friend) and Capulet
(Juliet’s father) were women.

A different setting, changed
lines and gender roles may sound
interesting and promising. Unfor-
tunately, this production did not
benefit from any of them. The
desire to have a unique “Romeo
and Juliet” distracted the audi-
ence so much from the play that
they felt unsure about what they
came to see. The loud and over-
the-top Mercutio (Demarest), in
particular, extinguished all plea-
sure out of the first acts (the
character dies during the course
of the play). Demarest played
“her” like a vampire on Ecstasy.
She overpowered other characters
not only by the sheer volume of
her voice and laughter, but also
by the vulgarity she attached to
Mercutio. At times it was noisy
and graphic.  It became nauseat-
ing.

Another of Demarest’s new
touches involved Capulet (Kelley
Slagle), who also over-acted (al-
though she was not as confident
about her sexuality as Mercutio),
having an affair with her nephew
Tybalt (Peter Eichman). Capulet,
“mother” to the heroine, gener-
ally seemed drunk, high, and
easy. Slagle had limited ways of
showing her character’s emotions.
The only way she conveyed an-
ger, for example, was by yelling
loudly.  In fact, there was an
abundance of screaming in this
play.  My ears rang afterward.

The play’s hero, Romeo
(Kevin Elder), was a pathetic boy.
One wondered why Juliet (Elise
Berg) fell in love with him. Berg
was one of two actors who did a

marvelous job. She was naive at
times, confident at others. She
was scared and brave. She was
weak and strong — everything
one expects from a great Juliet.

Nurse (Rachel Zirkin), played
by the only other actor who did
admirable work, was the only one
in the play who managed to find
its subtle humor.

The costume design (no one
actually receives credit in the pro-
gram notes) did not always flow
with the production. Many char-
acters’ costumes did not make
sense — the swords and daggers
combined with the bikers’ outfits,
for example. The set design by
Demarest and lighting design by
Jay Henri were beautiful and flat-
tering to the production. The set
was kept mostly in black, white,
and shades of gray — except for
Juliet’s bed, which was partially
draped in blood red. The lighting
was right on cue each time and
foreshadowed the character’s bit-
ter end.

Overall, this was a disappoint-
ing production of a generally re-
warding play.  The ensemble
never acted as one, instead acting
after the motto “Everyone for
themselves.”  They ignored their
own potential and limitations to
play roles they must have chosen
themselves, rather than being cast
by someone overseeing the pro-
duction. Shakespeare would
surely have been offended.

June 10 Is Deadline
In Call for Artists

The Greenbelt Arts Center has
issued a call for artists to partici-
pate in the 2002-2003 season.
The application deadline is June
10 and selections will be an-
nounced June 30.

Exhibitions will take place be-
tween August 2002 and July
2003; each show will run for
seven or eight weeks; exact dates
will be coordinated with indi-
vidual artists.

Artists from throughout the
metro area are invited to submit
entries for exhibition in the Arts
Center’s lobby gallery.  Works in
all two-dimensional media will be
considered, as well as three-di-
mensional work that can be hung
from a picture rail.  Other three-
dimensional works cannot be ac-
commodated.

For more detailed information,
call Mary Seng, Gallery Commit-
tee chair, 301-441-8770, or email
maryseng@juno.com.

Jurors making art selections
will be: Kimberly Gladfelter, di-
rector, Hemphill Fine Arts, advi-
sor to corporate and private col-
lectors and former assistant direc-
tor, The Art Gallery at the Uni-
versity of Maryland; Michael
O’Sullivan, art and film critic,
The Washington Post, and former
free-lance illustrator and actor;
and Stacey Schmidt, assistant cu-
rator of contemporary art, The
Corcoran Gallery of Art and
former Senior Curatorial Assistant
for Prints and Drawings, The
Whitney Museum of American
Art.

Nature Programs
At Patuxent

Free early June programs at
the Patuxent Research Refuge in-
clude:

“A Wildflower Wander” on
Sunday, June 2 from 8:30 to
10:30 a.m. for ages 16 and
above.  Field guides, water, and a
hat are recommended.

“Making Sense of Nature” on
Thursday, June 6 from 4 to 5
p.m. for ages 5 to 7. C h i l -
dren will use senses of smell,
touch, sight and hearing on this
guided walk.

“A Stream Search” on Tues-
day, June 11 from 4 to 5 p.m. for
ages 13 to 15.  Plan to monitor
the health of a stream by identi-
fying aquatic insects.  Expect to
get wet and wear boots.

Register by calling 301-497-
5887, as well as advise of any
special needs.

Patuxent Research Refuge is
located on Rt. 198 between the
Baltimore-Washington Parkway
and Rt. 32 in Laurel.
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CITY JOB OPENINGS-Greenbelt Recreation
WE ARE THE PLACE YOU’VE BEEN LOOKING FOR!

SUMMER CAMPS
• After Care Staff

• Creative Movement Assistant

AQUATIC & FITNESS CENTER
• Cashiers
• Aerobic Instructors

CALL 301-397-2200 FOR MORE DETAILS, OR TO APPLY!

VISUAL ARTS SPECIALIST

Coordinate extensive year-round arts education programs in many disci-

plines.  Involves audience development, program and studio management,

recruiting and supervising artist educators. Background in arts administra-

tion preferred.  $12/hr, 15 hrs/wk, 50 wks/yr. Open until filled.

The City of Greenbelt is an Equal Opportunity Employer.  Apply in per-

son at: City of Greenbelt Personnel Office, 25 Crescent Road, Greenbelt; down-

load the Employment Application from our website  or call our job-line at 301-

474-1872 to request required application be mailed to you.

SUNFIRE ENVOY

Delegate James
W. Hubbard has
filed for re-elec-
tion to the House
of Delegates and
plans to kick off
his campaign in
Glenn Dale on
Sunday.  Hubbard,
who was first ap-
pointed to his seat
in 1992, has stood
for election twice
since then and
won.   This year
redistricting will
eliminate one of
the three 23rd legislative district
delegation seats now occupied by
Hubbard, Mary Conroy and Joan

Hubbard Throws Hat In Ring
Pitkin.

A member of
the House’s Envi-
ronmental Matters
Committee, which
deals with envi-
ronmental, health
care and public
utilities issues and
laws, Hubbard
also serves on the
Adminis t ra t ive
Executive and
Legislative Re-
view, and the
Joint Committee
on Investigation.

For more information on his
candidacy, call 301-262-7426.

Marine Band Plays
At U. of Maryland

“The President’s Own” U.S.
Marine Band will celebrate Ma-
rine Corps composers and arrang-
ers past and present on Sunday,
May 19 at 2 p.m. at the Univer-
sity of Maryland’s Clarice Smith
Performing Arts Center.

The concert, while featuring
marches throughout, will high-
light a range of musical styles
from light-hearted to patriotic.

Selections will include
marches by 17th Director John
Philip Sousa and 19th Director
William H. Santelmann, as well
as Annapolis resident Ollie
Zinsmeister, who served as prin-
cipal percussionist and xylophone
soloist from 1935-55.
Zinsmeister, 90, the band’s oldest
living retiree, will conduct his
new march, “Hail to the Chief.”

The performance is free and
open to the public.  No reserva-
tions or tickets are required.  For
information, visit the website
www.marineband.usmc.mil or call
the Marine Band 24-hour Concert
Information Line at 202-433-
4011.  For directions or parking
information for the Clarice Smith
Performing Arts Center, call 301-
405-2787.

Bergemann Memorial
Lecture to Be Held

On Wednesday, May 29 there
will be a lecture on medical eth-
ics at Prince George’s Hospital
Center in Cheverly.  It is the sec-
ond in the annual Till Bergemann
Memorial Lecture Series at the
hospital.  The speaker is Joseph
Braun, MD, assistant professor of
emergency medicine at George
Washington University, where he
teaches in the medical school and
the School of Public Policy.  The
topic of the lecture is “To Err Is
Human - Using Process Improve-
ment to Eliminate Medical Mis-
takes.”

Funding for the series comes
from the Till Bergemann Memo-
rial Fund of the Prince George’s
Hospital Foundation. Dr.
Bergemann was a family physi-
cian who practiced in Greenbelt
for 44 years.  He died June 4,
2000.

The lecture will be held in the
hospital auditorium from noon to
2 p.m.  Reservations may be
made for the lecture and a box
lunch by calling Prince George’s
Hospital at 301-618-2636.  There
is a fee.

Contributions to the Till
Bergemann Memorial Lecture Se-
ries may be sent to: Till
Bergemann Memorial Lecture
Fund, Prince George’s Hospital
Foundation, c/o Prince George’s
Hospital, 3001 Hospital Drive,
Cheverly, MD 20785.

City Information

 MEETINGS FOR THE WEEK OF MAY 20-24

CITY COUNCIL

Monday, May 20, 8pm,City Council Room, FINAL BUDGET

WORK SESSION, live on Channel 71.

Wednesday, May 22, 8pm, Greenbelt Community Center,

FINAL BUDGET WORKSESSION (continued only if

necessary) followed by EXECUTIVE SESSION.  If the

extra time is not needed for the work session, Executive

Session will be held at 8pm.

ADVISORY BOARDS AND COMMITTEES

Monday, May 20, 7:00pm, Greenbelt Community Center

RECYCLING AND ENVIRONMENT ADVISORY

COMMITTEE

• Arts & Crafts Instructors

• Sports & Games Instructors

• Water Safety Instructors

• Lifeguards & Pool Managers

GREENBELT ACCESS

CHANNEL 71

Municipal Access 301-474-

8000:  Monday, 5/20 at 8pm- Fi-

nal Budget Work Session “Live”

Tuesday and Thursday,  5/21 &

5/23 5pm ACE Student Awards

5:30pm-Final Budget Work Ses-

sion -Replay, 9:00pm “Crazy

Quilt Music Festival”

Public Access 301-507-6581:

Wednesday & Friday, 5/22 & 5/

24: 7pm “I Remember Mama

9:00pm “GATE Annual Meeting

2002 w/ Producer, Terry Irving”

FOOD AND

FRIENDSHIP

PROGRAM

The Food and Friendship

program serves hot

lunches Monday through

Friday in the Commercial

Kitchen at the Community

Center. Senior citizens

must reserve a hot lunch

at least a day in advance

to ensure that enough

meals are delivered.

Meals are $2.25. Please

call 301-397-2208 x2236

to make reservations.

Ten Rules for Making

Every Day a Great Day!

1.  Think that good things will happen.

2.  Express gratitude to a loved one.

3.  Put your gripes in a box.

4.  Be patient with an annoying person.

5.  Do something special for yourself.

6.  Reach out to someone who needs com-
    fort.

7.  Focus deeply on each moment.

8.  Learn from a mistake.

9.  Look closely at a flower or tree you
    haven't noticed before.

10. SMILE!
The above list was published in an article by Dr. Joyce Brothers in the

October 15, 2000 issue of Parade Magazine

11,000 Readers Could Be Reading Your Ad Right Now!
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Greenbelt Consumer Co-op Ad
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Greenbelt Consumer Co-op Ad
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Don’t Shop For The 
Car Without Shopping

For The Insurance.
You’ve shopped two-doors, four-doors and station wagons. But what about
collision, comprehensive and other coverage? That’s where I come in. I’ll show
you how Prudential’s auto insurance has options that could help save you money.

Name, Company-Approved Title
CA State Insurance Agent License #

1234 Main Street
Anytown, State 00000

(000) 000-0000

Coverage written by Prudential Property and Casualty Insurance Company, Prudential General Insurance
Company, Prudential Commercial Insurance Company, and in New Jersey by The Prudential Property
and Casualty Insurance Company of New Jersey, The Prudential General Insurance Company 
of New Jersey or The Prudential Commercial Insurance Company of New Jersey, 23 Main Street,
Holmdel, NJ 07733. In Texas, may be written by Consumers County Mutual Insurance Company, which
is not a Prudential company. Coverage available in most states. Prudential Financial is a service mark
of The Prudential Insurance Company of America, Newark, NJ, and its affiliates.
©2002 The Prudential Insurance Company of America IFS-20010604-A001342

John Crellin
10714 Baltimore Ave.

Beltsville, Md.
301-937-9395

POLICE BLOTTER
Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department.

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about incidents.

The Department is offering a reward of up to $500 for information
leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the
unsolved crimes reported in the blotter.   Citizens may anonymously
report suspected drug activity by calling the Drug Tip Line at 301-
507-6522.  Victims of the theft of lawn ornaments, tools, lawn
mowers, etc., should contact Criminal Investigations at 301-507-
6530.   Some items have been recovered and police would like to
return them to owners.

Robbery

Two incidents that had oc-
curred on earlier dates were re-
ported to police on May 7 at
1:28 a.m. They are:

Area of Breezewood Drive
and Springhill Lane, April 28,
11:45 p.m., a man was walking
to his home when two men ap-
proached.  They offered to sell
him marijuana.  He refused and
later told police he feared for his
life.  He gave the suspects money
and they fled.  The suspects are
described as a black male, 20,
5’11”, wearing dark army-type
pants and a dark sweater, and a
black male, 20, 5’11”, wearing
all dark clothing.

Area of Breezewood Drive
and Breezewood Terrace, May 5,
10 p.m., a man was riding his bi-
cycle to his residence when two
men approached, threatened him
and demanded his mountain bike.
After obtaining the bicycle, the
suspects fled.

Assault

8900 block Edmonston Road,
May 8, 9:30 a.m., a 12-year-old
girl was walking through a
wooded area to Greenbelt Middle
School when three men walked
past.  One of them bumped into
her, pushing her into a tree.  One
of them then stated, “Let’s go get
her,” then they followed the girl a
short distance before leaving the
area.  The suspects are described
as three Hispanic males in their
thirties, 5’5”, 150 lbs, one of
whom wore a colored plaid shirt
and blue jeans.

Theft

Beltway Plaza, May 7, 11:30
a.m., a woman was walking in
the mall when two men bumped
her.  A short time later, she dis-
covered her wallet missing from
her purse.  No description is
available.

Aquatic and Fitness Center,
May 4, 5:09 p.m., an unattended
wallet was taken from a gym bag
at the center.  It was recovered in
the restroom, with the money
gone.

6 Court Hillside, May 6, l0:26
a.m., a blue Schwinn bicycle was
taken from the front patio of a

residence.
5900 block Cherrywood Ter-

race, May 6, 11:21 p.m., an or-
ange-with-black flames X-Games
boy’s bicycle was stolen.

5900 block Springhill Drive,
May 7, 9:01 p.m., a black Mon-
goose brand bicycle was taken
from the balcony of a residence.

7400 Greenway Center Drive,
May 6, 11:02 a.m., an unattended
laptop computer was taken from
an office suite.

Concerning a theft which oc-
curred May 3 at Capitol Cadillac,
police have obtained a warrant
charging a 21-year-old Laurel
resident with theft and malicious
destruction.

Trespassing

5800 block Cherrywood Ter-
race, May 6, 10:56 p.m., a 23-
year-old resident of Southeast
Washington was arrested after he
was seen on the property of
Springhill Lake apartments, from
which he had earlier been
banned.  He was released on ci-
tation pending trial.

Vehicle Crimes

The following vehicles were
reported stolen:  a 2001 Toyota
Camry four-door, May 6 from the
6100 block of Springhill Terrace
(recovered the next day by Met-
ropolitan Police in Northwest
Washington and involving one ju-
venile arrest);  a green 1992
Dodge Caravan, Md. tags
M590604, May 7 from the 5800
block of Cherrywood Terrace.

Six vehicles stolen prior to the
period of this report were recov-
ered.  Two juvenile arrests were
involved.

Vandalism to, theft from, and
attempted theft of vehicles were
reported in the following areas:
9100 block of Edmonston Road
(two incidents); 7300 block
Golden Triangle Drive; 7700
block Hanover Parkway; 100
block Ridge Road; 7700 block
Ora Court; 6500 block Capitol
Drive (two incidents).

A tag was stolen May 9 from
the 7200 block Morrison Drive,
but recovered the next day by
Metropolitan Police in Southwest
Washington.  One arrest was
made.

Police Seek
Information

Police report that on May 5 at
10:24 p.m., a cab driver went to
the 5 Court of Gardenway to
pick up a fare.  He was flagged
down by a man, then approached
by two men, one armed with a
metal pipe.  The man wielding
the pipe reached in the driver’s
window and tried to hit the cab
driver.  He pulled money from
the driver’s shirt pocket, and both
men then fled the scene on foot.
The cab driver was not injured.
The suspects are described as two
black males, 18 to 22, each 5’7”
with a heavy build, wearing a
black T-shirt and a black skull
cap.

Anyone with information
should call police at 301-474-

7200.

Police Participate
In National Events

by Barbara Hopkins
The week of May 12 through

May 18 has been designated Na-
tional Police Week by Congress
and the President.  At the city
council meeting on May 13,
Greenbelt Mayor Judith Davis
designated the week Police Week
2002  in Greenbelt.  The procla-
mation Davis read encouraged
citizens to show their appreciation
of police officers by obeying
laws, showing officers respect
and support as they perform their
duties.

Lt. Thomas Kemp accepted
the proclamation on behalf of
Police Chief James Craze and the
Greenbelt Police Department.  He
told council that Greenbelt police
officers were participating in the
national observance by standing
vigil as honor guard that very
night at the site where fallen po-
lice officers were being remem-
bered for National Peace Officers
Memorial Day on Wednesday,
May 15.  That day was set aside
to honor and remember officers
who lost their lives or were dis-
abled in the course of duty.
Greenbelt officers also acted as
escorts to visiting families of
fallen officers, accompanying
them from their arrival at Reagan
National Airport to their hotel in
Washington.

Davis acknowledged the extra ef-
forts that police made this past year
as they supported several nearby lo-
calities in times of disaster.

Garden Club to Hear
Its Origins, History

Robert Stewart will be the
speaker for the May 22 meeting
of the Beltsville Garden Club.
His topic will be "memories of
the Founding of the Beltsville
Garden Club."  Dr. Stewart, with
eight other founders, started the
Beltsville Garden Club in March
of 1952.  His presentation will
include the early history of the
club and the background of the
other founders.  Stewart is a re-
tired USDA Research horticultur-
ist.  He specialized in the study
of the inheritance of flower color.

The Beltsville Garden Club
meets at 7:30 p.m. at the
Duckworth School at 11201
Evans Trail in Beltsville.  Re-
freshments and door prizes will
follow the meeting.  Admission is
free and the public is invited.
For more information call 301-
384-2415.

The following units will be OPEN:

71-E Ridge Road
3 Bedroom Frame
w/Addition & 1/2 Bath

** New Listing **
18-B Ridge Road

3 Bedroom Brick

** New Listing **
2-U Laurel Hill

2 Bedroom Frame

** New Listing **
14-B Laurel Hill

2 Bedroom Frame

AMERICAN REALTY

Commission Only - No Extra Fees

Jeannie Smith, GRI
Quality and Personal Service

301-345-1091

GHI Community Wide

Open House
SUNDAY, MAY 19th

12:30 - 4:30

FREE TICKETS!
No Obligation!

Stop by Jeannie’s table, which will be
set up at the Center, to sign up for

2 FREE TICKETS
to the USO Benefit Dinner and Dance

to be held on Friday, June 14th
at the Greenbelt Marriott.

(Jeannie’s former and present
Clients will be automatically

entered!)
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All four Drs. are ranked as Clinical Field Instructors for 1991-92 by
the University of Maryland Dental School. Call us today for a Satisfying Smile!

28 Ridge Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-0717

We are pleased to announce Dr. Kimberly Burroughs
has joined our dental team as an associate to offer

comfortable . . . affordable dentistry . . . to you and your family!

Our family has been serving your
community for 65 years and we just keep
growing.

Dr. Kimberly Burroughs joined our
dental team in Fall 2001.  Even though she
doesn’t share the McCarl name, she shares
our goal to give you the best care possible.
Dr. Burroughs is available Tuesday through
Saturday with extended hours Tuesday and
Wednesday evenings.

DISTINCTIONS AND AWARDS:
DR. CLAYTON S.  MCCARL,  JR.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
Nominated to Pierre Fauchard Academy.
DR.  JAY MCCARL
Dental Implant Symposium at Boston University.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
DR.  DAVID  J.  MCCARL
Quintessence Award for Excellence in Clinical Restor-
ative Dentistry.
DR.  KIMBERLY  BURROUGHS
American Society for Geriatric Dentistry.
Crest Award for Excellence.

DRS. MCCARL
301-474-4144

For Our New Patients
Polishing & Cleaning

$25.00
after

Complimentary Initial
Dental Exam

Only $25.00 for a complete
polishing and cleaning.

Includes necessary x-rays
on day of examination.
Good only with coupon.

Value up to $192.00.

NEW Office Hours:
Monday 8-8
Tuesday 9-8:30
Wednesday 9-8
Thursday 8-5
Friday 8-3
Saturday 8-12

Dr. Jay; Dr. Kim Burroughs; Dr. Clayton, Jr.;
and Dr. Dave

Come to the

COLLEGE PARK

FARMER’S MARKET
Much bigger and better this year:
Local farmers and vendors offering fresh
fruits, vegetables, bakery goods, jellies,
herbs, plants, and cut flowers.
Each Saturday morning 7:00am - Noon

Open until Saturday, November 23, 2002

5211 Paint Branch Parkway (formerly Calvert Road)
in College Park -- across from Airport.

The Till Bergemann, M.D. Medical Ethics Lecture Series

Presents:

To Err Is Human – Using Process

Improvement to Eliminate Medical Mistakes

Prince George’s Hospital Center Auditorium

Wednesday, May 29, 2002 12 noon to 2 p.m.

This year’s speaker is Joseph Braun, MD, JD, MPH, MBA, MA.  He is an as-

sistant professor of Emergency Medicine at George Washington University,

where he teaches in the medical school and the School of Public Policy.

Funding for the series comes from the Till Bergemann Memorial Fund of the

Prince George’s Hospital Foundation.  The memorial fund was established in

Dr. Bergemann’s name.  He died June 4, 2000.  Dr. Bergemann was a fam-

ily physician who practiced in Greenbelt for 44 years.

The lecture will be held in the hospital’s auditorium from 12 noon to 2 p.m.

Reservations may be made for the lecture and a box lunch by calling

Prince George’s Hospital at 301-618-2636.

Contributions to the Till Bergemann Memorial Lecture Series may be sent to:

Till Bergemann Memorial Lecture Fund, Prince George’s Hospital

Foundation, c/o Prince George’s Hospital, 3001 Hospital Drive, Cheverly,

MD 20785.

Hudson Tree Service
• Small Trees and Shrubbery Trimmed or Removed

• Stump Removal    • Leaf Clean Up
• Lawn Mowing

• Insured

Call Michael Hudson

301-313-9134

Senior Fishing Derby
At Lake Artemesia

The National Senior All
American Fishing Derby is
scheduled for Friday, June 7 from
8 a.m. to 1 p.m. at Lake
Artemesia in College Park.  This
event is free, but participants
need to bring their own supplies
and lunch.

Pre-registration is required by
Tuesday, May 28.

For more information or to
register call 301-386-5525; TTY
301-218-6768; pgparks.com.

This program is sponsored by
the Maryland-National Capital
Park and Planning Commission,
Department of Parks and Recre-
ation.  The Department of Parks
and Recreation encourages and
supports the participation of indi-
viduals with disabilities.  Contact
the facility at least two weeks in
advance of the program start date
to request accommodations (i.e.,
sign language interpreter or sup-
port staff).

The artists of Passageways
Studios announce their annual
Spring Open Studios on Sunday,
May 19 from 2 to 5 p.m. and
Monday, May 20 from 6 to 8
p.m.  The studios are located at
6601 66th Avenue, East Pines
Center, Riverdale.  The center is
located one block east of the Bal-
timore-Washington Parkway on
East-West Highway.

Passageways is a working art-
ists’ cooperative whose members
are drawn from Prince George’s,
Howard and Montgomery coun-
ties.  Artwork including print-
making, painting, sculpture, tapes-
try and mixed media will be ex-
hibited, with most work for
sale.  The public is invited to
meet the artists in their studios.
Light refreshments will be served.

Passageways Studios Hold Open HouseCity’s Public Works
Crew Aids La Plata

Greenbelt City Council re-
ceived a letter of thanks recently
from Scott Hancock, executive
director of the Maryland Munici-
pal League, for assistance pro-
vided by Greenbelt city workers
in the cleanup of La Plata after
the devastating tornado on April
28.  Greenbelt was one of 21
municipalities to contribute per-
sonnel and/or equipment to the
cleanup effort.

Public Works Director Kenny
Hall told council at its meeting
on May 13 that he had sent a
three-person crew, two dump
trucks, a chipper and an aerial lift
to La Plata.  The lift was used to
cut away trees and the dump
trucks were used to haul away
debris.  Hall said the residents of
La Plata were very gracious and
appreciative, stopping on the
street to thank the workers for
their help.

Hall also told council that the
cleanup is about two weeks
ahead of schedule.  Mayor Judith
Davis noted that La Plata officials
had been very efficient in orga-
nizing volunteer efforts.

City Notes
The week of May 6, the hor-

ticulture crew weeded beds and
planted annuals in the Co-op
parking lot and the medians in
Roosevelt Center; planted annuals
on Hanover Parkway, Mandan
Road, and circles in Greenbelt
East; planted and mulched the
center of Schrom Hills Park; re-
moved a dead tree which had
fallen on a power line near the
Youth Center; and fertilized
plants at Springhill Lake Recre-
ation Center and the city cem-
etery.

The parks crew continued
work on the Wetlands Center,
constructing the stone walls and
benches, and spread chips in the
new playground area at Buddy
Attick Park, built a handicapped
ramp to the large climber and
covered the ramp with rubberized
material.

The facilities maintenance
crew repaired the water fountain
at Springhill Lake Recreation
Center, prepared a proposal for
the renovation of the darkroom at
the Community Center, and
worked with a contractor to patch
and repair drywall at the Aquatic
and Fitness Center.

The special operations crew
assisted with street repair on Ora
Glen Drive, removed graffiti in
the Lake Park, and substituted for
the Greenbelt Connection driver.

SPCA Needs
Volunteers

The Society for the Prevention
of Cruelty to Animals (SPCA)/
Humane Society of Prince
George’s County needs volunteers
to help with administrative work
at dog and cat adoption shows;
transporting animals to and from
the shows; exercising and feeding
boarded dogs at the spay-neuter
clinic; providing short or long
term foster care in one’s home;
and writing, assembling and dis-
tributing the SPCA newsletter.
Call 301-262-5625.
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DAY CARE

LOVING, LICENSED FAMILY
CHILDCARE PROVIDER, structured
activities, safe, fun, loving environ-
ment, meals.  Call now!  301-552-2502

LICENSED DAY CARE – All ages,
pre-school program, structured educa-
tional programs, computer programs.
Hot nutritious meals.  301-345-4247.

HELP WANTED

NURSERY SCHOOL ASSISTANT –
Nursery school seeks warm, friendly
assistant teacher for 2002-2003 school
year, M-F mornings.  Judaic back-
ground a plus.  Send resume to
Mishkan Torah Nursery School, 10
Ridge Rd, Greenbelt, MD 20770.  301-
474-4223, fax: 301-474-7210.

NEED HELP?  Let all of Greenbelt
know! Advertise here are get results.

SALE – Household items and older
furniture. $10-$30.  Chests, desk,
bookcase, mattress & box springs, etc.
301-345-6923.

REAL ESTATE – RENTAL

FOR RENT – Townhouse in
Charlestowne Village, 2 large bed-
rooms, 1 ½ bath.  Carpet, central air.
$900/mo + utilities.  Available June 1.
Call Kathy, 301-474-5208, or Jay, 301-
779-3033.

ROOM TO RENT – Close to
Greenbelt Metro.  $400 & 1/3 utilities;
female non-smoker; must love dogs.
301-441-1243, Eve.

SERVICES

COMPUTER – Repairs, upgrades and
software installation.  Tom, 301-474-
1401.

HOME MOVIES – Slides, pictures
transferred to VHS, tape repair; pho-
tos from videos; personal calendars
from your photos.  HLM Productions,
Inc.  301-474-6748.

NEED A HOUSE SITTER?  Mature,
refs., care for pets, plants.  Call 301-
474-2192.

GENERAL YARD WORK – Reliable,
reasonable, references.  Kyle, 301-855-
3786 or 410-257-7537.

NOTICES

LOVE TO DO HOUSEWORK but
need to talk?  I am a good listener with
a history of helping others with diffi-
cult problems.  Negotiate?  21-yr SHL
resident. Usually at New Deal Café
reading 9-noon Saturdays.  Bill 301-
982-0541.

MERCHANDISE

AVON – GREAT PRODUCTS.  Great
prices.  Great service – 100% guaran-
teed!  Call Patti, 301-982-2312.

PIANO FOR SALE – 1929 Whitney
upright. $450. o.b.o.  301-441-1645.

FOR SALE – Couch and love seat,
brown.  Good condition, $100.  301-
474-1011.

TAXES

• TAX PREPARATION
• TAX PROBLEM
   RESOLUTIONS
• PRIOR YEARS,
   FEDERAL, ALL STATES
• IRS LICENSED

MORYADAS

ASSOCIATES, LLC

(301) 474-9427

Custom Quality Work Done w/ Pride!
No job too small.

Service work and new homes.
ALL work done by Master Electrician

Insured Lic. #1142 Pr. Geo.

301-622-6999

ZEUS ELECTRIC

Licensed
Bonded
Insured

MHIC
#7540

HOME REMODELING SPECIALIST
Replacement Windows • Siding • Roofing

Repairs • Florida Rooms • Decks • Painting

Kitchens • Additions • Bathrooms

BRICK - BLOCK - CONCRETE
Free Estimates/Town References

“Serving Greenbelt For 30 Years”

Call Dick Gehring 301/441-1246
8303 58th Ave. • Berwyn Heights, MD

CLASSIFIED

Home & Business
Improvements

Drywall • Painting • Carpentry
• Acoustical Ceiling • Tile • Etc.

Licensed • Bonded • Insured
MHIC #40475 301-345-1261

WISLER CONSTRUCTON

BONDING

PSYCHOTHERAPY

COUNSELING CENTER

    • Separation/Divorce
    • Depression/Grieving
    • Feel better/Enjoy life

Ginny Hurney, LCSW-C
(301) 595-5135

HELP for WOMEN and MEN

You know us as JOHN &
TAMMY, a household name in
Greenbelt for over 14 years.
We are the experts at clean-
ing your home and giving you
more time. Time for grand-
children, children’s recre-
ation, and each other. Call,
let a familiar and trusted

name help you out.

We offer :
–Weekly, bi-weekly, or
  monthly service
–Spring cleaning any time of
  the year
–Window cleaning
–Help for special occasions
–FREE estimates

Professionals with the

Personal Touch

Phone 301-262-5151

301-474-0046
20 Southway

Greenbelt, MD

20770

Old Greenbelt Citgo

Dave Meadows

Service Manager

Maryland State Inspections

Oil Changes, Batteries

Brakes, Shocks, Tires

Exhausts & Tune-Ups

MD State Lottery

• Open 24 Hours for Gas and Snacks •
Traditional Monuments Cremation
Funerals Service

Donald V. Borgwardt
Funeral Home, P.A.

Family owned and operated

4400 Powder Mill Rd.
Beltsville, Md. 20705-2751   Pre-Need Counseling
(301) 937-1707      By Appointment

Going Home Cremation Service
Beverly L. Heckrotte, P.A.

  Personalized   Professional

  Dignified   Affordable

301-854-9038 or 1-866-728-HOME
Call for your FREE information package

•  24-hour service specializing in direct cremation

•  Arrangements made in the convenience of your home or

      office

•  Return of the urn and memorial merchandise to your home

•  Serving Maryland, D.C., and Northern Virginia

Visit us at www.GoingHomeCremation.com

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum

for ten words.  15¢ for each addi-
tional word.  Submit ad with pay-
ment to the News Review office by
10 p.m.  Tuesday, or to the News
Review drop box in the  Co-op
grocery store before 7 p.m. Tues-
day, or mail to 15 Crescent Rd.,
Suite 100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED:  $8.10 column inch.
Minimum 1.5 inches ($12.15).
Deadline 10 p.m. Monday.

NEEDED: Please include
name, phone number and address
with ad copy.  Ads not considered
accepted until published.

Greenbelt Federal Credit Union's

New and Used Car Spring

SELL - A - BRATION

Starts Friday, May 17th

Ends Saturday, May 25th

New Car Loans at 5.99% up to 60 months

Used Car Loans at 6.25% up to 60 months

Credit Union Loan rates reduced just for this Sale

When you purchase your new car from a participating Dealership.

Now is a good time to refinance your used car loan.

Call us at 301-474-5900

Bring your car loan close to home.

Rates are annual percentage rates and are subject to

change without notice.

Senior Health Day
At Watkins Park

On Wednesday, May 29 from
10 a.m. to 2 p.m., Watkins Re-
gional Park, 301 Watkins Park
Drive, Upper Marlboro, is hosting
the Ninth Annual National Senior
Health and Fitness Day.

Seniors are invited to come
out for a day of fun and fitness
in the park and enjoy tennis, line
dancing, Tai Chi, miniature golf,
health screenings, and more.

Admission is free.  Registra-
tion is required; the deadline to
register is Wednesday, May 22.

For more information or to
register, call 301-386-5525; TTY
301-218-6768; pgparks.com

The Department of Parks and
Recreation, M-NCPPC, encourages
and supports the participation of
individuals with disabilities.

Services Offered
To Cancer Patients

The Reach to Recovery Pro-
gram of the American Cancer So-
ciety Mid-Atlantic Division is
working to help breast cancer pa-
tients in Montgomery and Prince
George’s counties.  The Reach to
Recovery Program offers free ser-
vices for women who have been
diagnosed with breast cancer and
have undergone recent surgery.

A trained volunteer breast can-
cer survivor is available to talk
confidentially with breast cancer
patients, provide helpful informa-
tion and offer emotional support.
A Reach “kit” is also given to
each patient, and includes a lei-
sure bra, a soft prosthesis for
mastectomy patients, exercise
items and literature.  For more
information, call 301-933-9350.

Volunteers Needed to Bring
In More Advertising Dollars

We can only get the news out to residents of Greenbelt if we
can pay the cost of printing and distributing the paper.  We can’t
do that without advertising.  They pay the way.  They inform our
readers of matters of interest to them.

You can help as you go about town, or from your home or
at the News Review office.  You can solicit ads in person, by
telephone or by letter.  You can be a resource person for adver-
tisers who need answers to questions.  You can work at our ad
desk Monday evenings or Tuesday afternoons or evenings on a
regular, or as needed, basis and take-in ads and payments.  We
even pay commissions to persons who solicit new advertising for
our paper.  Its a great job, with a great group of people!

To volunteer, please call our office at 301-474-4131and leave
a message or call Mary Lou at 301-441-2662 or Eileen at 301-
513-0482.

GNR 051602 print.pmd 5/16/2002, 11:48 AM10



Thursday, May 16, 2002          GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW Page 11

SERVICES

DECKS – Lower level powerwashed
and sealed, $90; upper level, $120.  Pat,
301-213-3273

INDEPENDENT FLOORING CON-
TRACTOR – Bill Barber.  Carpet, vi-
nyl, ceramic, wood.  Call for all your
flooring needs.  Always the best for
less.  301-860-1881.

JACKIE’S CLEANING – No job too
big or small.  Estimates.  301-731-
0115.

LIGHT MOVING, hauling and odd
jobs.  Call Quincy, 301-345 1007

STATE MOVERS.  Moving?  Wanna
move a room, office, apartment, house,
etc.?  Call 301-345 8323.  Good Rates.

CALL PARTY PALS for carefree party
help.  Monique, Michelle.  301-474-
9229.

HOUSE CALLS - Window screen re-
pair, $20.  Credit cards accepted.  301-
220-4494

TIME TO FIX up your house?  Let
Eric do it.  Experienced painter for in-
door or exterior.  Drywall and plaster-
ing repairs.  Local references.  GHI
resident.  Free estimates.  301-441-
2545.

Washingtonian Woods 

Foxhall model - 5 br 3 1/2 bath brick colonial with 2 car garage.  More 
than 6,500 sq. ft. & loaded with improvements.  $550,000 U.C. 

������������������������������������������ 

Washingtonian Woods 

Chadwick model - 4 br 3 1/2 bath colonial with brand new granite 
countertops.  2-car garage, hardwood floors & more.  $499,000 U.C. 

������������������������������������������ 

Research Road 

  Contemporary home on nearly 1/2 acre wooded lot.  
  4 br, 3 1/2 ba, fplace, 2-car garage. $339,900 U.C. 

������������������������������������������ 

New Carrollton 

Large 4BR 3BA split-level with in-ground pool, expansive deck, shed, 
fenced yard, garage, family room addition, 2nd kitchen.  Coming Soon! 

������������������������������������������ 

Block Townhome 

This spacious 3 bedroom GHI townhome WITH GARAGE has a remod-
eled kitchen and hardwood flooring on the main level.  Nice!  $94,900 

������������������������������������������ 

2 Story Addition 

This 2 bedroom frame townhome has a large addition on both levels.  
Major improvements and modifications throughout home.  $79,900 

������������������������������������������ 

Townhome With Boiler Room Addition 

Beautiful 2 br townhome with large family room on main level.  Freshly 
refinished hardwood floors, modern kitchen, a/c & more.   $89,900   

������������������������������������������ 

2 Bedroom Townhome 

What a great price on this frame unit near protected woodlands.  The 
kitchen has been opened up to the main living area.  $59,900 

������������������������������������������ 

Bladensburg 

4BR 2 BA Cape Cod.  Major Renovations including modern kitchen 
with new appliances, countertops and ceramic tile.  Coming Soon! 

������������������������������������������ 

End Unit with Large Corner Lot 

 This 2 bedroom townhome has the wide floorplan.  Fresh paint, new 
kitchen flooring, upgraded kitchen and a HUGE yard!  $69,900  

������������������������������������������ 

3 Bedroom Townhome 

Lots of renovations being completed on the frame unit that backs to 
woods.  Call now to arrange your tour of this home.  $69,900 

������������������������������������������ 

Cipriano Woods  

A great deal on this 3 bedroom, 2 1/2 bath townhome near Greenbelt.  
Owner has made many improvements & new furnace. $125,900 U.C. 

������������������������������������������ 

3 Level Townhome 

This home with full finished basement has new replacement windows, 
gas heat and hwh, close-in parking and other features. $125,900. U.C. 

������������������������������������������ 

End Unit With Large Corner Lot 

This home will look brand new when work is complete!  Refinished 
hardwood floors, fresh paint, new kitchen and more.    $67,500 U.C. 

������������������������������������������ 

Brick End Unit 

This 3 bedroom townhome has a large corner lot with lots of plantings. 
Lots of renovations and improvements throughout.  $115,000   U.C. 

������������������������������������������ 

Corner Lot With Addition 

This 2 bedroom end unit townhome has an addition with extra half-
bath and wood stove!  Large fenced yard in back.  $67,900 U.C. 

������������������������������������������ 

U.C.=Under contract; seller may consider back-up offers 

ADVERTISING

• Therapeutic Massage
• Facials    •  Waxing
• Make-up Design
•   Gift Certificates Available
•   Corrective Peels

Hours:
Mon., Wed., Thurs., Fri. 9-9;

Tues. 1-9; Sat. 9-6

143 Centerway
Greenbelt, MD 20770
Phone  301-345-1849

Also providing
therapeutic massage
at the Tennis Center

at College Park
301-779-8000

State of Maryland

Vehicle Emissions Inspection Program

159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A complete service facility equipped to
perform all service requirements that your
manufacturer recommends to comply with
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs! Also,
routine repairs that keep your vehicles op-
erating safely and reliably.

Certified Emissions Repair Facility

A.S.E.
Master Certified Technicians

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.

Facility #5459

• Now Featuring! •
Collision repair damage and stolen recovery repairs.

Working with all Insurance estimates.
Most estimates are FREE & in a timely order.

A.S.E. Certified Collision Repair Technician

GREENBELT SERVICE

CENTER

Auto Repairs

& Road Service

161 CENTERWAY ROAD

GREENBELT, MD 20770

(301) 474-8348

A.S.E. Certified Technicians
Maryland State Inspections

D

Potpourri
Anonymous Christian

support for hurting people.
Questioning personal signi-

ficance? Come and meet with
other Christians who combine
prayer, scripture, praise and

real relationships.
Thursdays - 7:00 to 8:30 PM
at Greenbelt Baptist Church

Mishkan Torah
Nursery
School

We welcome children of all backgrounds.

10 Ridge Road • Greenbelt, MD

301-474-4224 • 301-277-8615

Fall '02 Registration
is now open for 2, 3 and 4 year olds.

Installation Available

301-490-9050

Greenbelt Nursery School

Openings for FOpenings for FOpenings for FOpenings for FOpenings for Fall 2002all 2002all 2002all 2002all 2002

Ages 2, 3, and 4Ages 2, 3, and 4Ages 2, 3, and 4Ages 2, 3, and 4Ages 2, 3, and 4

TTTTTwo, three, and five-day classeswo, three, and five-day classeswo, three, and five-day classeswo, three, and five-day classeswo, three, and five-day classes

Extended care 7:30 am - 6 pmExtended care 7:30 am - 6 pmExtended care 7:30 am - 6 pmExtended care 7:30 am - 6 pmExtended care 7:30 am - 6 pm

Child to staff ratio 6:1Child to staff ratio 6:1Child to staff ratio 6:1Child to staff ratio 6:1Child to staff ratio 6:1
15 Crescent Road  Greenbelt MD15 Crescent Road  Greenbelt MD15 Crescent Road  Greenbelt MD15 Crescent Road  Greenbelt MD15 Crescent Road  Greenbelt MD

301 474 5570301 474 5570301 474 5570301 474 5570301 474 5570
wwwwwwwwwwwwwww.greenbelt.com/gnsk.greenbelt.com/gnsk.greenbelt.com/gnsk.greenbelt.com/gnsk.greenbelt.com/gnsk

CENTERWAY TAX

& ESTATE SERVICE

111 Centerway Suite 204

Roosevelt Center

Year-Round Service

NOTARY

Regina O’Brien, Enrolled Agent

301-345-0272

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

Leonard and Holley
Wallace

301-982-0044
Realty 1 In Roosevelt Center

Your Greenbelt SpecialistsTM

Since 1986

Graduate - Realtor’s Institute Certified Residential Specialist

HOUSECLEANING – $35 and up.
Excellent references.  Supplies pro-
vided.  Angel 301-262-4607.

YARD/MOVING SALES

YARD SALE – Sat. May 18, 3 Wood-
land Way, 8-1.  Raindate May 25.
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BUDGET continued from page 1
Greenbelt kids, adult and leisure
fitness, arts and special events.
However, aquatic and fitness cen-
ter programming would still be in
that center’s budget.  The opera-
tions side of the department
would deal with the city’s recre-
ational facilities, the community
center, recreation centers, aquatics
and fitness center and recreation’s
responsibilities for city parks.
Presently the departmental bud-
gets relate to the various facilities
and programs are budgeted sepa-
rately for each facility even
though one program may be lo-
cated in more than one facility.
Council made little comment nor
raised significant objection to
Irving’s proposal at the meeting.

Overview

The proposed budget is
“barely two percent more” than
for the current year, according to
Irving.  The total proposal of the
city manager for recreation and
parks is $3,764,200 as compared
to the current year’s adopted bud-
get of $3,632,600 (before salary
adjustments).  While the number
of full-time positions has not
been increased, there is an in-
crease in part-time employees
equal to a full-time equivalent (in
hours) of 1.7 employees.

Irving reviewed the many pro-
grams offered by the department
and the many accomplishments
achieved during the past year.  In
particular, he cited Recreation
Supervisor Julianna McHale’s se-
lection for a strategic planning
committee of the Maryland Rec-
reation and Parks Association,
and Recreation Coordinator Greg
Varda’s service on a code of con-
duct committee for implementa-
tion in all sports programs and
leagues throughout the metropoli-
tan region.  Recreation Coordina-
tor Brian Butler’s mentoring pro-
gram for male teenagers,
B.U.I.L.D.I.N.G. (Boys United in
Learning Development and Ignit-
ing the Next Generation) was
also highlighted.  Recreation Co-
ordinator Janet Goldberg’s work
with Red Cross blood drives, and
her work with her father, volun-
teer Larry Goldberg, on the Tu-
toring and Homework Club and
the Greenbelt Moving Ahead Pro-
gram were recognized.  Butler
displayed a football trophy re-
ceived when the Springhill Lake
Recreation Center received the
fourth place award in the Wash-
ington Redskins All Star Commu-
nity Project.

Irving noted that the Old
Greenbelt Theatre moviehouse
acquisition by the city this year is
progressing.  There still have not
been any decisions made on how
the city will operate the facility.
However, he noted that council
indicated that it wanted some rec-
reation programming at the facil-
ity.  Councilmember Thomas
White asked the council to add
the theater to its list of work ses-
sions to be scheduled.

Irving also noted that the
Springhill Lake Recreation Center
addition project was being de-
layed because of a slow-down in
state funding.

He also reported that the de-
partment and management were
preparing rules for limiting the
use of its 15-passenger vans used
to transport children and seniors
to programs in Greenbelt and
elsewhere.  There have been re-
cent alerts that fully loaded vans
become top heavy and pose a
safety problem.  He noted that
the Maryland-National Capital
Parks and Planning Commission
(MNCPPC) was limiting its vans
to carrying only 12 passengers.

Election survey results for the
past four city elections are in-
cluded in the budget.  Davis
noted that at each election the
city results generally decline over
the previous election survey’s re-
sults.  Irving noted that even so
recreational programming and ac-
tivities rated the highest of all
city services except for the fire
department.  McLaughlin advised
that the complete results from the
last election should be available
in another month.  Putens noted
that the election-day questionnaire
does not constitute a statistically
valid form of opinion sampling
and wondered if a random survey
could be done utilizing the same
or similar questions.  It was sug-
gested that this might be done as
part of the economic study of
Roosevelt Center that is to be un-
dertaken with grant monies.

Aquatic and Fitness Center

Rogala noted that the center
had already completed 10 years
of operation.  Getting qualified
lifeguards has improved, but the
city still has difficulty finding
guards in the winter time.  A new
recreation building on the Mary-
land University campus has
“sucked up all the lifeguards we
used to get,” Rogala said.  Also,
MNCPPC has increased its pay
rates.  Employing a full-time
guard may be necessary, he ad-
vised.  He is also considering
recommending a pay increase for
the center’s cashiers.

Councilmember Rodney Rob-
erts told Rogala that he had re-
ceived complaints by regular
class users of having to fill out
new forms each time.  Rogala
said that it was necessary because
of the screening of registrants re-
quired for some of the classes.

Davis and Putens expressed
concern as to problems with theft
at the facility and suggested that
a file of names of persons attend-
ing the pool be kept.  Rogala
said he had considered that and
that the problems of signing users
in at busy times could cause
waiting lines and complaints.  He
said the problem was not “that
great.”  Councilmembers dis-
agreed, and Rogala advised that
he would go “back to the draw-
ing board.”  Councilmember Alan
Turnbull said that he was not
convinced that it was necessary to
maintain a record of attendees,
but “in this day, more security is
required.”  Rogala noted that a
surveillance camera is being used
and that the resolution of the pic-
tures is being improved.

Community Center

Community Center Supervisor
Joe McNeal told council that the
“Community Center rocks and
keeps on rocking.”  He claimed
the center offers the “broadest
spectrum of services and leisure
opportunities available under one
roof in Prince George’s County,”
and possibly the state, he added.
He said that a virtual reality tour
of the building on the internet
was in the works.  It is patterned
after one in Rockville, but “we
will leave them in the dust,” he
said.

Report on establishing a long
anticipated dark room is due to
be presented by May 12.  He is
working with the police depart-
ment on establishing a digital
dark room as well.

He proposed doing a demon-
stration project for replacement
windows on the historic building.
He thought that by doing one,
the unforeseen problems that
cause contractors to be reluctant
to take on the job can be deter-
mined.  It is more than just re-

placing the window frames, he
said.  The lintels and masonry
need to be looked at.  “We
haven’t cracked them open to see
what they are like.”  McNeal is
working with the Maryland His-
toric Trust and hopes to get a
demonstration grant in three
months.

A contractor is working on a
proposal for the design of
signage shortly.  McNeal wants
council to review it before a
meeting at the center.

There is concern that the Food
and Friendship Site Manager will
be difficult to fill if a vacancy
should occur.  It was suggested
that the position be upgraded to a
full-time classified position in or-
der to compete with the county
on hiring persons.  Council will
consider this matter further at a
future work session.

Arts Programs

Arts Coordinator Nicole
DeWald presented a State of the
Arts report that was well received
by the council.  She noted that
an estimated 44,000 participants
are expected to take part in arts
programs sponsored or supported
by the city.  A site evaluator for
the Maryland State Arts Council,
Jim Chance, described the
Greenbelt Community Center as
“a model community arts center.”

Beautification
Efforts Gain Honors

The Prince George’s County
Beautification Committee honors
those who, by their landscape ac-
tivities, are contributing to the
beauty of the county.  Every year
the committee identifies and
shows appreciation to some of
these citizens.  Whether a prop-
erty is residential, commercial,
public, or private, efforts for
beautification are appreciated.

Any person or group maintain-
ing property in Prince George’s
County is invited to submit an
application for the 31st Annual
Beautification Awards.  People
may nominate themselves.

All projects will be judged by
nationally accredited members of
the Landscape Design Consultant
Council of the National Capital
Area Federation of Garden Clubs.
Professionally-designed and in-
stalled projects will be judged
separately from owner-designed
projects.  Awards will be pre-
sented at a special ceremony and
reception in September.  Contact
Charmane Truesdell at 301-336-
2600 or fax 301-776-4589.

Bethesda Bus
Service Initiated

Come aboard and get a taste
of Metrobus Route J4, a new
rush-hour only, weekday route
now taking riders from College
Park to Bethesda.  This new bus
service is the only direct transit
connection from College Park to
Bethesda.

The Maryland Transit Admin-
istration and Washington Metro-
politan Area Transit Authority
hosted the official dedication ride
on April 23.  The bus trip starts
at the College Park Metrorail Sta-
tion and terminates at the
Bethesda Metrorail station taking
just over 40 minutes to complete
its route.  Intermediate stops in-
clude University Boulevard, Piney
Branch Road, the Silver Spring
Metrorail Station and East-West
Highway. Contact Metrobus infor-
mation at 202-637-7000 or at
www.metroopensdoors.com.

Diabetes Education
May Be Lifesaver

For people who are diabetic,
attending classes at Doctors Com-
munity Hospital could save their
lives and help minimize compli-
cations of diabetes.  The
hospital’s Diabetes Care Center
offers an education program for
diabetic individuals and their
family members.

The program covers the basics
of living with diabetes, including
how to monitor blood sugar, the
role of exercise, how to stay
healthy, and proper nutrition.

A one and one half hour “Nu-
trition for Diabetics” class is of-
fered for all persons completing
the four-and-one-half-hour diabe-
tes course.

After the classes attendees will
receive individual consultations to
help manage their diabetes and
an opportunity to participate in
support groups covering a variety
of informative topics.

Classes are held Mondays at 7
p.m. and Tuesdays at 6:30 p.m.
in the Ambulatory Surgery Build-
ing, 5th floor classroom.  Pre-
registration is required.  There is
a fee.

For more information, contact
Elaine Stone at 301-552-5134.

Teacher Workshops
At Wildlife Center

The Patuxent Research Refuge
is offering a number of teacher
workshops from June 21 through
June 28 at the National Wildlife
Visitor Center, Laurel. The work-
shops provide interdisciplinary
curricula and activities for teach-
ers of grades K to 12. Subjects
include wildlife art, hands-on
habitat assessment, ecological
concepts, Project WILD, Project
Learning Tree, and trip planning
workshops to the National Wild-
life Visitor Center.

Teachers will learn a variety of
engaging hands-on activities they
can use to teach environmental
concepts. Teachers should dress
for both indoor and outdoor ac-
tivities. MSDE credit may be
earned by attending some work-
shop combinations. Call 301-497-
5763 for workshop dates, times
and registration information.

There will be a fee per work-
shop charged by the Friends of
Patuxent to cover the cost of ma-
terials. The National Wildlife
Visitor Center, a U.S. Fish and
Wildlife Service Facility, is lo-
cated off of Powder Mill Road
between the Baltimore/Washing-
ton Parkway and Rt. 197, be-
tween Bowie and Laurel.  Space
is limited, and early registration is
accepted.

DISPLAY YOUR AD HERE
AND GET RESULTS FAST!
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